| Britannia Education Trust (A company limited by guarantee) | |
|--|--|
| | |
| Annual report and financial statements | |
| For the year ended 31 August 2022 | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |

Company Registration Number: 10689559 (England & Wales)

Contents

| | Page |
|--|---------|
| Reference and administrative details | 1 |
| Trustees' report | 2 - 12 |
| Governance statement | 13 - 16 |
| Statement on regularity, propriety and compliance | 17 |
| Statement of trustees' responsibilities | 18 |
| Independent auditor's report on the financial statements | 19 - 23 |
| Independent reporting accountant's report on regularity | 24 - 25 |
| Statement of financial activities incorporating income and expenditure account | 26 |
| Balance sheet | 27 |
| Statement of cash flows | 28 |
| Notes to the financial statements | 29 - 55 |

Britannia Education Trust

(A company limited by guarantee)

Reference and Administrative Details

Members A Mawson

C Poulter (resigned 13 July 2022)

D Mann G Hicks H Thomas

Trustees R Burton, Chair of Trustees(1)

C Poulter (resigned 13 July 2022)

D Mann₍₁₎ E Boxer H Fernandes J Frith

L Bingham₍₁₎ L Dawes₍₁₎ S Monaghan

T Peake (appointed 8 December 2021)(1) D Verroken (appointed 21 October 2021)

(1) Member of the Finance and Audit committee

Company registered

number 10689559

Company name **Britannia Education Trust**

office

Principal and registered Britannia Village Primary School

Westwood Road West Silvertown

London E16 2AW

Company secretary R Thackery

Senior Leadership Team L Bingham, Executive Headteacher

O Moorhouse, Head of School R Thackery, Business Manager

C James, Chief Financial Officer (appointed 1 October 2021)

Independent auditor Kreston Reeves LLP

Chartered Accountants

Statutory Auditor Montague Place Quayside

Chatham Maritime

Chatham Kent ME4 4QU

Trustees' report For the year ended 31 August 2022

The Trustees present their annual report together with the financial statements and auditors' report of the charitable company for the year ended 31 August 2022. The annual report serves the purposes of both a Trustees' report, and a directors' report under company law.

The Trust operates two 2 form entry primary academies in Newham, London that are within a 5 minute walk of each other:

Britannia Village Primary School (BVPS), an Academy for pupils aged 3 to 11 years serving a catchment area in West Silvertown, Newham. It has a pupil capacity of 420 plus a 30 FTE nursery (60 part time) and had a total roll of 418 plus 50 part time nursery in the Summer 2022 school census.

Royal Wharf Primary School (RWPS) which opened in September 2019 with reception pupils only and expanded to include Year 2 in the year 2021/2022. RWPS had a capacity of 180 plus 30 FTE (60 part time) nursery and had a total roll of 180 plus 59 part time nursery in the Summer 2022 school census.

Structure, Governance and Management

Constitution

The Academy Trust is a company limited by guarantee and an exempt charity. The charitable company's memorandum and articles of association are the primary governing documents of the Academy Trust. The Trustees of Britannia Education Trust are also the directors of the charitable company for the purposes of company law.

Details of the Trustees who served during the year and to the date these accounts are approved are included in the Reference and Administrative Details on page 1.

Members' Liability

Each member of the charitable company undertakes to contribute to the assets of the charitable company in the event of it being wound up while they are a member, or within one year after they cease to be a member, such amount as may be required, not exceeding £10, for the debts and liabilities contracted before they ceased to be a member.

Trustees' Indemnities

In accordance with normal commercial practice the Trust has purchased insurance to protect Trustees and Officers from claims arising from negligent acts, errors or omissions occurring whilst on Trust business. The Britannia Education Trust is covered through the Department for Education's Risk Protection Arrangements (RPA). The insurance provides £10,000,000 cover on any one claim and details of the costs are included in note 14 to the accounts.

Method of Recruitment and Appointment or Election of Trustees

The arrangements are as set out in the Articles and Funding Agreement.

Trustees may be appointed by the Members, elected by parents or co-opted by the Board of Trustees and are in post for four years. The CEO is an ex officio member of the Board of Trustees. Parent Trustees are elected to office or appointed if there are insufficient candidates offering themselves for election. The Articles of Association allow members to appoint up to nine Trustees. There must also be a minimum of two Parent Trustees. The Board of Trustees may also appoint additional Trustees (Co-opted Trustees) under rule 58. Employees of the Trust (including the CEO) must not exceed one third of the total number of Trustees.

Trustees' report (continued)
For the year ended 31 August 2022

Policies and Procedures Adopted for the Induction and Training of Trustees

The Charitable Company is committed to providing adequate opportunities for Trustees to undertake and receive suitable training so as to enable them to perform their role effectively. To this end the Trust provides an internal programme of continued professional development led by School staff and links with a number of local training providers. Trustees complete an annual skills audit, which alongside identifying strengths, also identifies areas they would like to develop. This is then used to inform targeted training in specific areas. In addition the Trust purchases a Service Level Agreement (SLA) from the local school's service Governors Support Section, which offers a comprehensive package of training and support.

All new Trustees are entitled to an induction to the role, according to their need, which may include, introductory sessions, mentoring and formal courses. This process will involve a meeting with the Chair of Trustees and CEO. All Trustees have access to a handbook plus copies of policies and procedures documents that are appropriate to the role they undertake as Trustees with particular emphasis on the committee work that they will undertake.

Organisational Structure

The governance structure of the Trust is defined in the Memorandum and Articles of Association together with the Funding Agreement with the Department of Education. The Scheme of Delegation (Appendix C) sets out the level at which decisions are made.

The Board of Trustees, which meets on at least three occasions per year and each individual committee at least three times per year, is responsible for the strategic direction of the Trust and its Academies. The Board reviews progress towards educational objectives and results; monitors the budget; sets the budget for the following year; and sets the organisational staffing structure. A pay committee agrees the performance objectives of the CEO and reviews them. The CEO agrees and reviews the performance objectives of the Head(s) of School. The CEO is the designated Accounting Officer and has overall responsibility for the day to day financial management of the Charitable Company. Responsibility for low values of expenditure is delegated to specific budget holders who are responsible for managing their own departments within their allocated budgets. A system of financial controls is in place to manage this process.

The CEO/Executive Head oversees both Schools and is the current Head of Royal Wharf. BVPS is managed by the Head of School. During the year the Senior Leadership Team (SLT) which included three Deputy Heads, an Assistant Head, a Senior Manager and the School Business Manager assisted the Head of School and Executive Head and had Trust wide elements to their roles and responsibilities as well as school specific.

Arrangements for setting pay and remuneration of key management personnel

The Trust applies the School Teachers Pay and Conditions Document (STPCD) published annually by the DfE. The Trust has adopted the Local Authority pay policy which follows the STPCD regarding pay scales and ranges. This policy applies to all staff including key management personnel.

The Trust has adopted the Local Authority performance management policy. All staff, including the SLT, have clear performance management targets closely linked to the Trust's development plan. If all targets are met and clear evidence provided, the staff member receives an incremental point (until reaching the top of the pay range) in line with the policy, recommended by their line manager and authorised by the CEO.

For experienced teachers to gain access to the upper threshold, in addition, a professional portfolio must be presented to the Head of School for assessment. The Trustees receive anonymised reports detailing performance grades, meeting of targets and upper threshold payments.

For the CEO's appraisal, the Chair of the Trustees and up to two other Trustees meet to review the CEO's evidence against the agreed targets. If targets have been met the Chair of Trustees will approve the pay award.

The procedure is minuted at Finance, Audit and HR Committee meetings.

Trustees' report (continued) For the year ended 31 August 2022

Trade union facility time

Relevant union officials

| Number of employees who were relevant union officials during the relevant period | Full-time equivalent employee number |
|--|--------------------------------------|
| 2 | 2 |

Percentage of time spent on facility time

| Percentage of time | Number of employees |
|--------------------|---------------------|
| 0% | |
| 1%-50% | 1 |
| 51%-99% | [2 |
| 100% | 2 |

Percentage of pay bill spent on facility time

| Total cost of facility time | £350 |
|--|------------|
| Total pay bill | £3,882,444 |
| Percentage of the total pay bill spent on facility time, calculated as: (total cost of facility time ÷ total pay bill) ×100 | 0% |

Paid trade union activities

| Time spent on paid trade union activities as a percentage of total paid facility time hours calculated as: (total hours spent on paid trade union activities by relevant union officials during the relevant period ÷ total | 0% |
|---|----|
| relevant union officials during the relevant period - total | |
| paid facility time hours) ×100 | |

Related Parties and other Connected Charities and Organisations

Owing to the nature of the Trust's operations and the composition of the Board of Trustees being drawn from local public and private sector organisations, it is inevitable that from time to time transactions will take place with organisations in which Trustees may have an interest. All transactions involving such organisations are conducted at arm's length and in accordance with the Trust's financial regulations and normal procedures. Any transaction where the Trustee may have a pecuniary interest is only undertaken in accordance with the 'at cost' principle described in the Academy Trust Handbook.

The Trust cooperates with the following organisations in pursuit of its charitable activities:

- SEND and Behaviour Support services are purchased from the Local Authority.
- HR, Health and Safety, Governor and ICT services are purchased from The Education Space (formerly Newham Partnership Working).
- The CEO and Head of BV School are members of the Newham Association of Primary Headteachers (NAPH).
- The Creative Arts Partnership is a cluster of 6 schools. The Heads meet to plan joint school projects and discuss school improvement issues.
- The Trust works with Oasis Academy Silvertown to aid transition from Year 6 to Year 7 and jointly sponsor a Westham Mentor who works across both Schools.
- The Trust works with and supports the work of West Silvertown Foundation (WSF) to provide services
 and events to benefit the Trust's families.
- The Schools fundraise on behalf of several charities including the British Legion Poppy Appeal, Water Aid, Save The Children Fund, BBC Children in Need Appeal, Joy for Humanity, Shelter and others.

The Trust does not have a formal sponsor.

Trustees' report (continued)
For the year ended 31 August 2022

Objectives and Activities

The principal object and aim of the Charitable Company is the operation of its Schools to provide free education and care for pupils of different abilities between the ages of 3 and 11.

Objects and Aims

The Trustees and Members have defined the main objectives of the Trust as follows:

- Our vision is to bring out the best in our pupils, our staff and our communities.
- We aim to give our pupils the best start in life through providing a creative and happy learning environment where achievement, mutual respect and self-esteem are valued.
- We aim to empower our pupils to have the necessary knowledge, skills, values, attitudes and understanding to make a positive contribution in a changing world both locally and globally.

We will:-

- Create safe, supportive, caring environments where children can flourish.
- Provide a broad, balanced, child-centred creative curriculum which is both accessible and appropriate to all our pupils.
- Demonstrate, expect and celebrate excellence in Achievement, Behaviour and Character.
- Develop and nurture an outstanding staff team.
- Be rigorous in the pursuit of inclusion and equity.
- Forge strong partnerships with parents and families.
- Work cooperatively within the Trust and with other schools, organisations and stakeholders.
- Equip children to become responsible global citizens, caring for the natural world and making wise, informed choices.
- Involve our Schools in the community and the community in our Schools.

Objectives, Strategies and Activities

The Trust's main objectives for 2021 - 2022 were:

Governance

Ensure that Trustees have a range of relevant skills, know the Schools well and have the knowledge they need to make decisions that will result in excellence for pupils and the School communities.

Finance Strategy

Ensure probity, regularity and sustainability in managing the Trust finances. Ensure that value for money is obtained through robust internal controls and well managed relationships with suppliers. Adhere to regulatory and statutory requirements and follow best practices for financial planning. Manage reserves to ensure that resources are deployed to support all aspects of the Trust Development Plan.

Education Strategy

Ensure the long term sustainability and continuity of excellent high quality education and experiences for pupils in the Trust's Schools.

- Continue to focus on achieving high standards for our pupils with end of key stage assessment results being above the national average (CEO/Curriculum Committee/Heads of Schools/leaders)
- Keep the Trust's curriculum provision under review, taking into consideration statutory changes, reliable educational research and the changing needs of our pupils. (CEO/Curriculum Committee/Heads of Schools/Subject leaders)

Staff recruitment and development

- Develop the Trust's teacher recruitment and retention strategy to address the current teacher shortage
- Develop staff to perform at their best.
- Ensure Succession planning for Schools' leadership.

Trustees' report (continued)
For the year ended 31 August 2022

Growth Strategy

Develop the long-term viability of the Trust:

- Further establish Royal Wharf Primary School in its' new building
- Continue to review how the Trust operates as Royal Wharf Primary School grows
- Explore the potential for adding other new schools to the MAT
- Have a positive influence within and beyond Newham

Strategic development of Trust's sites

- Identify site development needs across the Trust's school sites
- Plan for ongoing maintenance and general improvements to school sites

Public Benefit

The Trustees believe that by working towards the objects and aims as detailed above, they have complied with their duty to have due regard to the guidance on public benefit published by the Charity Commission.

Strategic Report

Achievements and Performance

Pupil numbers

Apart from Year 2 at RW where there is one place available, all other year groups are full and both schools had over 60 pupils in some year groups where there have been successful appeals and where the Trust has admitted siblings in order to keep families together.

Nursery and Reception numbers for September 2022

For the first time, the Trust is offering up to 20 full time nursery places in each school. Royal Wharf is already full for September while Britannia Village has just a few spaces left. Reception classes in both schools are full for September 2022 and have long waiting lists. As part of our transition process, all new families have had an opportunity to tour the school, attend a Teddy Bear's picnic where they are able to meet other families and meet their reception teacher in school before the summer break.

Pupil attendance

Attendance at both schools is just below the target of 96%, at 95%, however, it is well above the national average of 93%.

Teacher Recruitment and Retention

Retention is high with only 5 teachers leaving at the end of the year. Recruitment has been very successful and there are no current vacancies for teaching staff. The Trust has recruited a mix of NQTs and more experienced teachers. Internal appointments have been made to middle manager positions (year group leaders and subject leaders), and unpaid facilitation roles have been offered for staff to gain leadership experience.

Support Staff Recruitment and Retention

Currently the Trust's support staff are supplemented by a number of agency staff, some of whom have specialist SEND skills. The Trust continues to offer permanent employment to some and this is a reliable strategy for gradually increasing the Trust's support staff team with tried and tested staff.

An additional admin role was created in the year to assist with attendance and admissions to deal with the increased admin for the growing number of pupils across the Trust. The premises officer at BV retired and both of these roles were filled with agency workers who were then made permanent staff.

Trustees' report (continued)
For the year ended 31 August 2022

Governance

Despite a resignation this year, membership of the Trust board remains above the 9 that the Trust has specified as its minimum.

Recruiting a parent Trustee for Royal Wharf also took place in the year.

The National Governance Association (NGA) carried out an external governance review in March with input from the Executive Team and Trustees. Overall the review found that the governance of the Trust is very effective and recommendations made were believed to improve governance to exceptional levels incorporating current best practices but also future proofing for possible potential 'musts' that could be issued in future governance handbooks and Academy Trust Handbooks.

School Improvement

The Trust has strong school improvement capacity led by the Trust's Senior Leadership Team who meet weekly with a focused agenda.

School improvements are detailed in the SDP (School Development Plan) and progress on the plan is recorded on the same document and reviewed at least termly. The Trust's rigorous monitoring and evaluation cycle contributes to this self evaluation process which is reported to the Curriculum Committee termly. The Trust's CPD programme is used to promote high standards and consistency in all areas within the life of our schools.

Promoting a consistent approach to teaching and learning (SDP priority)

The quality and consistency of teaching is monitored each term through a robust program of lesson observations, learning walks, drop-ins, book looks and planning checks and this gives the leadership confidence in the quality of teaching, learning, marking and assessment. All teachers receive feedback and support, if required, is organised by the year group SLT link. This year the monitoring focus has been on Reading, Writing and Maths.

The Trust continues to use the Cornerstones Essential Skills documents to enable teachers to plan the delivery of key skills in all subjects. As teachers cover specific skills, they insert links in the documents to specific lessons and activities that develop the relevant skills. The relevant skills are highlighted green so that teachers can see at a glance which skills are yet to be developed. The Essential Skills documents are invaluable as they help teachers to plan and to become familiar with skills progression from one year group to the next.

Google Educator Training

There are only 2 members of teaching staff who have not achieved at least level 1 in Google educator training. This enables staff to teach using technology in innovative ways (which contributed to Britannia Village being nominated for, and winning, the Edufuturists award).

Mental Health Lead

The school counsellor has agreed to take on the role for the Trust, to benefit both staff and pupils, and will attend the free DFE training course.

Curriculum development

<u>Promoting Diversity in the Curriculum (SDP priority)</u> Progress this year:

- Texts and curriculum adapted to ensure that they are up to date and represent a variety of attitudes. For example, in Year 6 (London; It's the Place to Be), pupils look at the effect of immigration on London's rich and diverse culture. This includes the immigration of the Caribbean community to England and the establishment of Notting Hill carnival as well as the changing demographic of Brick Lane and the contribution of South Asian and Jewish communities.

Trustees' report (continued) For the year ended 31 August 2022

- Increased number of texts with diverse characters for example, gender and ethnicity (Rumaysa by Radiya Hafiza, Julian is a Mermaid by Jessica Love.) Increase the children's repertoire of stories and texts that consider diverse experiences, for example, refugees in 'The boy at the back of the class room' Onjali Q Rauf.
- The Trust is increasing the range of books in school library that include characters with disabilities such as ADHD, dyslexia e.g Percy Jackson, The Boy in the Girl's bathroom
- Keep up to date with support from external bodies, National Literacy, CLPE, Peters books to ensure our texts and other resources represent our community

<u>Delivering a comprehensive RHSE curriculum (SDP priority) alongside a whole-school focus on equality and diversity (Equality Objective)</u>

The Trust staff continue to work hard to develop warm and respectful relationships with the children in their care in order to create a safe and nurturing environment. The Trust has ensured that all staff are clear about our ethos, vision and policies and our commitment to advancing equality in our Trust. The school curriculum supports this further through a structured programme of Personal Social Health and Economic education (PSHE), through which Relationship, Health and Sex education Education (RHSE), Spiritual, Moral, Social and Cultural development (SMSC) and British Values are taught. These regular lessons are providing children with a forum within which to voice their concerns or worries or questions. In addition to these structured, explicit lessons, curriculum lessons also include, where appropriate, links to SMSC, British Values and the BET Qualities for Life.

Promoting Pupils' Wellbeing

There has been an emphasis this year on promoting pupils' wellbeing, particularly in the light of the impact of the pandemic and two lockdowns. This has been delivered primarily, but not exclusively, through PSHE lessons which cover a wide range of important topics that are revisited each year as children move through the school.

The lessons and resources have been very successful and have enabled teachers to deliver PSHE in a more structured way than previously, without placing significant demands on their planning time. They have provided a safe context within which children are able to explore a range of important issues. Regular times for quiet and reflection are planned into lessons.

Website Improvements

Both school websites are regularly checked for compliance and the Trust has recently added a Curriculum tab to give more prominence to the curriculum information the Trust shares (designed for parents). Under that tab each subject has a page with a brief introduction to our approach to teaching and learning in that subject and links to the curriculum overview document and an essential skills progression document.

Parents and visitors to the site can also view insights into the exciting learning experiences our children have in school by viewing the Year Group Learning Galleries tab. Under this tab, parents locate their child's year group and can then choose topics to see examples of the work children have been doing.

Educational Visits

Educational visits recommenced in the Spring term with pupils mainly travelling by coach rather than public transport. The Summer term saw a return to the use of public transport where possible and year 5 and 6 residential visits have been able to go ahead this year.

Outcomes

Through termly pupil progress meetings with each year group, senior leaders, the SENDCo and class teachers review attainment and progress and discuss adjustments to teaching for the following term as well as intervention for individual pupils.

Reception Good Level of Development, Year 1 phonics, KS1 and KS2 statutory assessments are completed for this year and the data has been submitted to the local authority/Primary Assessment Gateway. Where it is available, there are comparisons with national data. The results are as follows and will be examined in detail in the autumn term once more national data is available to us.

Trustees' report (continued) For the year ended 31 August 2022

Reception Good Level of Development

| BV 2022 All/PP% | RW 2022 All/PP% | BV 2019 | England Average 2019 |
|---|---|--------------|----------------------|
| Overall - 64 Reading - 72/50 Writing - 67/50 Maths - 72/50 | Overall - 70 Reading - 78/75 Writing - 70/75 Maths - 77/75 | Overall - 73 | Overall - 72 |

Year 1 Phonics Check

| BV 2022 | RW 2022 | BV 2019 | England Average 2019 |
|---------|---------|---------|----------------------|
| 78 | 80 | 87 | 82 |

KS1 SATs

| BV 2022 EXS/GDS | RW 2022 EXS/GDS | BV 2019 EXS/GDS | NA 2022 EXS/GDS |
|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|
| Reading 72/ 28 | Reading 75/29 | Reading 72/27 | Reading 67/18 |
| Writing 62/18 | Writing 71/18 | Writing 77/25 | Writing 58/8 |
| Maths 75/33 | Maths 80/29 | Maths 83/37 | Maths 69/15 |
| RWM 55/15 | RWM 66/16 | RWM 72/18 | RWM 54/6 |

KS2 SATs

| BV 2022 EXS/GDS | BV 2022 PPG EXS/GDS | BV 2019 EXS/GDS | NA EXS 2022 |
|-----------------|---------------------|-----------------|-------------|
| Reading 83/35 | Reading 81/35 | Reading 91/40 | Reading 74% |
| Writing 67/23 | Writing 50/31 | Writing 87/30 | Writing 69% |
| SPAG 90/25 | SPAG | SPAG 93/53 | SPAG 72% |
| Maths 78/33 | Maths 77/31 | Maths 93/56 | Maths 71% |
| RWM 62/17 | RWM 42/27 | RWM 87/18 | RWM 59% |

Awards achieved this year

Britannia Village - Arts Mark Gold Award Britannia Village - School Games Quality Mark

Britannia Village - EduFutures Primary School of the year

Royal Wharf - Primary Science Quality Mark

Royal Wharf - RIBA London award

Key Financial Performance Indicators

The key financial performance indicators set by the Trust are aimed at ensuring the financial viability of the organisation both short term and longer term. These are:

- setting and operating within a balanced budget as required by the Academy Trust Handbook achieved
- maintaining positive cash flow forecast for at least 12 months achieved
- keeping the level of staff cost below 80% the actual end of year total staff cost was 78% of revenue income.

The Board of Trustees is confident that staffing levels are closely monitored to agreed Full Time Equivalent and staffing structures are approved by the Board of Trustees.

Trustees' report (continued) For the year ended 31 August 2022

The Finance and Audit Committee also monitor premises costs to General Annual Grant (GAG) income, capitation spend for curriculum departments to GAG income, total income less grants and cash flow on a regular basis to ensure that the budget is set and managed appropriately.

Going Concern

After making appropriate enquiries, the board of Trustees has a reasonable expectation that the Academy Trust has adequate resources to continue in operational existence for the foreseeable future. For this reason it continues to adopt the going concern basis in preparing the financial statements. Further details regarding the adoption of the going concern basis can be found in the Statement of Accounting Policies.

Financial Review

The principal source of funding for the Trust is the GAG and other grants that it received from the Education and Skills Funding Agency (ESFA). For the year ended 31 August 2022 the Trust received £5,508,609 of GAG and other funding. A high percentage of this income is spent on wages and salaries and support costs to deliver the Trust's primary objective of the provision of education. During the year the Trust spent £5,944,598 on general running costs. The carry forward for 21/22 is £679,355 restricted general funding and £1,140,202 unrestricted funding, including £1,100,000 of funds which have been designated.

Due to the accounting rules for the Local Government Pension under FRS102, the Trust is recognising a significant pension fund deficit of £519,000. This does not mean that an immediate liability for this amount crystallises and such a deficit generally results in a cash flow effect in the form of increased employer contributions over a number of years.

Reserves Policy

The Trustees are aware of the requirement to balance current and future needs and always aim to set a balanced budget with annual income balancing annual expenditure. The Trustees monitor estimated year-end carry forward figures via the monthly reports from the Head of Finance. The budget plan identifies how any carry forward will be allocated in the plan for the following academic year, including the identification of any funds earmarked for a specific project or purpose.

The Trustees have set up a designated fund for future building improvement projects by the Trust. This was funded by general unrestricted funds.

Restricted reserves have been built up to sufficient levels to be spent on education provision at its academies in the coming years while Royal Wharf Primary School continues to grow its pupils on roll at one year group per academic year.

The Trust has adopted a GAG and reserves pooling policy. All reserves derived from GAG funding are pooled, held and managed by the Trust. All other non-GAG reserves are held by the individual academies within the Trust.

Investment Policy

The aim of the policy is to ensure funds that the Trust does not immediately need to cover anticipated expenditure are invested to maximise the Trust's income but with minimal risk. The aim is to research where funds may be deposited applying prudency in ensuring there is minimum risk. The Trust does not consider the investment of surplus funds as a primary activity, rather as good stewardship and as and when circumstances allow.

Trustees' report (continued)
For the year ended 31 August 2022

Principal Risks and Uncertainties

The Trustees maintain a risk register identifying the major risks to which the Trust is exposed, and identifying actions and procedures to mitigate those risks. A formal review of the risk register process is undertaken on an annual basis and the internal control systems and the exposure to said risks are monitored on behalf of the Trustees at each Finance and Audit Committee meeting. The principal risks facing the Trust are outlined below; those facing the Schools at an operational level are addressed by its systems and by internal financial and other controls.

The Trustees Report that the Trust's financial and internal controls conform to guidelines issued by the ESFA, and that improvements to the wider framework of systems dealing with business risk and risk management strategy continue to be made and formally documented.

It is recognised that systems can only provide reasonable but not absolute assurance that major risks have been adequately managed.

The level of financial risk is low. Cash flows can be reliably forecast, monitored and reported. Staff costs make up the majority of expenditure and are relatively stable with contingencies in place to cover such items as sickness and maternity.

The Trustees assess the other principal risks and uncertainties facing the Trust as follows:

- The uncertainties brought about by the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic are mainly a risk to the Trust's staffing capacity. However, the Trust has put a very comprehensive COVID-19 risk assessment in place to minimise the spread of infection and therefore protect both staff and pupils. There have been no confirmed cases in our school communities.
- The Trust has considerable reliance on continued Government funding through the ESFA and there is no assurance that Government policy or practice will remain the same or that public funding will continue at the same levels or on the same terms.
- A fall in pupil numbers would result in less funding however BVPS provides an outstanding quality of
 education and is oversubscribed for entry to younger year groups. In order to mitigate against pupils
 leaving in Years 5 and 6, senior leaders at the School were successful in a joint bid to establish a
 secondary feeder school in Silvertown which is now well established.
- Failures in governance and/or management the risk in this area arises from potential failure to effectively
 manage the Trust's finances, internal controls, compliance with regulations and legislation, statutory
 returns, etc. The Trustees continue to review and ensure that appropriate measures are in place to
 mitigate these risks.
- Reputational the continuing success of the School's is dependent on continuing to attract applicants in sufficient numbers by maintaining the highest educational standards. To mitigate this risk Trustees ensure that student progress and outcomes are closely monitored and reviewed.
- Safeguarding and child protection the Trustees continue to ensure that the highest standards are
 maintained in the areas of selection and monitoring of staff, the operation of child protection policies and
 procedures, health & safety and discipline.
- Staffing the success of the School's is reliant on the quality of its staff and the Trustees monitor and review policies and procedures and recruitment to ensure continued development and training of staff as well as ensuring there is clear succession planning.
- Fraud and mismanagement of funds The Trust has appointed Price Bailey LLP to carry out independent and external checks on financial systems and records as required by the Academy Trust Handbook.
 All finance staff receive training to keep up to date with financial practice requirements and develop their skills in this area.
- Financial instruments the Trust only deals with bank balances, cash and trade creditors, with limited trade (and other) debtors. The risk in this area is considered to be low.
- Defined benefit pension liability as the Government has agreed to meet the defined benefit pension liability of any school ceasing to exist the main risk to the Trust is an annual cash flow funding of part of the deficit. Trustees take these payments into account when setting the annual budget plan.

Trustees' report (continued) For the year ended 31 August 2022

Legal claim made against the Trust – the Trust has RPA insurance and Gold legal support through
Winckworth Sherwood. The Trust has also developed relevant policies and risk assessments and ensures
that, through induction and training, staff are aware and follow them.

The Trust has continued to strengthen its risk management process throughout the year by improving the process and ensuring staff awareness.

Fundraising

The Trust only held small fundraising events during the year and collection days for various charities. The Trust does not work with professional fundraisers or companies who carry out fundraising on its behalf. During the year no complaints or issues have arisen as a result of the fund raising events.

Plans for Future Periods

The Trustees aim to:

- Capital investment in improvements to the schools in the Trust
- Capital investment in a dedicated space for Trust wide admin staff
- Continue to focus on achieving high standards for pupils with end of key stage assessment results being above the national average
- Build on existing practices to recruit, develop and train staff to ensure a supply of good staff for future years
- Consider strategies to ensure that both schools achieve full pupil capacity in each year group
- Explore the potential for adding other new free schools to the MAT

Auditor

Insofar as the Trustees are aware:

- there is no relevant audit information of which the charitable company's auditor is unaware
- the Trustees have taken all steps that they ought to have taken to make themselves aware of any relevant audit information and to establish that the auditor is aware of the information.

The auditor, Kreston Reeves LLP, has indicated its willingness to continue in office. The Trustees will propose a motion re-appointing the auditor at a meeting of the Members.

The Trustees' report, incorporating a strategic report, was approved by order of the Board of Trustees, as the company directors, on 7 December 2022 and signed on its behalf by:

R Burton

Chair of Trustees

Governance Statement

Scope of responsibility

As Trustees, we acknowledge we have overall responsibility for ensuring that Britannia Education Trust has an effective and appropriate system of control, financial and otherwise. However, such a system is designed to manage rather than eliminate the risk of failure to achieve business objectives, and can provide only reasonable and not absolute assurance against material misstatement or loss.

As Trustees, we have reviewed and taken account of the guidance in DfE's Governance Handbook and competency framework for governance.

The Board of Trustees has delegated the day-to-day responsibility to the CEO/Executive Headteacher, as accounting officer, for ensuring financial controls conform with the requirements of both propriety and good financial management and in accordance with the requirements and responsibilities assigned to it in the funding agreement between Britannia Education Trust and the Secretary of State for Education. They are also responsible for reporting to the Board of Trustees any material weaknesses or breakdowns in internal control.

Governance

The information on governance included here supplements that described in the Trustees' report and in the Statement of Trustees' responsibilities. The **Board of Trustees** has formally met 3 times during the year.

Attendance during the year at meetings of the Board of Trustees was as follows:

| Governor | Meetings attended | Out of a possible |
|---|-------------------|-------------------|
| R Burton, Chair of Trustees | 3 | 3 |
| C Poulter, resigned 13 July 2022 | 0 | 2 |
| D Mann | 3 | 3 |
| E Boxer | 2 | 3 |
| H Fernandes | 2 | 3 |
| J Frith, staff Trustee | 3 | 3 |
| L Dawes | 2 | 3 |
| S Monaghan | 3 | 3 |
| T Peake, appointed 8 December 2021 | 3 | 3 |
| D Verroken, appointed 21 October 2021 | 3 | 3 |
| L Bingham, CEO/Executive Headteacher and accounting officer | 3 | 3 |

Conflicts of interest:

To help manage conflicts of interest the Trust maintains an up to date register of interests for all members, trustees and senior management. The opportunity to declare interests is given at every meeting of the board of Trustees and their committees. When faced with a conflict of interest the person who holds an interest should withdraw from any meeting, be excluded from participating in the decision making process and should not vote on any matter relating to their interest. The conflict of interest will be recorded by the Clerk in the minutes of the meeting.

Meetings:

The Board of Trustees has formally met three times during the year. The Board met fewer than six times during the year. The Board is satisfied that through the use of sub-committees it maintains effective oversight.

Governance reviews:

The Governance structure and Scheme of Delegation are reviewed annually by the Board. As a result of the review, further Trustees have been added to the Board bringing specific skills in estates management. The current governance structure is deemed appropriate and effective. The Board of Trustees engaged the National Governance Association to carry out an external governance review in the 2021-22 academic year to ensure continued effective oversight.

Governance Statement (continued)

Governance (continued)

The **Finance and Audit Committee** is a sub-committee of the main board of Trustees. Its purpose is to ensure value for money, regularity and propriety in relation to the management of the Trust's funds and that the Trust's financial activities are conducted in line with funding agreements, the Academy Trust Handbook and the Trust's scheme of delegation.

During the year T Peake joined the committee.

Attendance during the year at meetings was as follows:

| Governor | Meetings attended | Out of a possible |
|----------------|-------------------|-------------------|
| L Dawes, chair | 4 | 4 |
| D Mann | 3 | 4 |
| R Burton | 4 | 4 |
| T Peake | 2 | 2 |
| L Bingham | 4 | 4 |

L Bingham is ex-officio and therefore does not vote at meetings even though she forms part of the Committee.

Review of value for money

As accounting officer, the CEO/Executive Headteacher has responsibility for ensuring that the Trust delivers good value in the use of public resources. The accounting officer understands that value for money refers to the educational and wider societal outcomes achieved in return for the taxpayer resources received.

The accounting officer considers how the Trust's use of its resources has provided good value for money during each academic year, and reports to the Board of Trustees where value for money can be improved, including the use of benchmarking data where appropriate. The accounting officer for the Trust's has delivered improved value for money during the year by:

- Utilising resources available for free or low cost which enrich the curriculum such as free travel for educational visits where possible, Class Dojo, Google classroom, Flipgrid (for recording videos);
- Implementing a range of strategies that bring potential trainee teachers into our Schools reducing advertising costs for NQTs; and
- Constantly reviewing suppliers for good quality and value resources, including on line purchases where appropriate and ensuring budget holders comply with limits set out in the financial procedures
- The Trust purchased good quality laptops and other equipment for staff so that they were able to deliver remote earning to pupils from their homes should that become necessary and plan together virtually across the Trust's schools.
- Discontinuing a reading intervention because it was not considered to have had the desired impact and therefore was not seen as value for money
- An improved order and approval system that enables budget holders to be more aware of their ongoing spend
- Continuing to challenge the Royal Wharf building contractor on defects identified in the building and whose responsibility it is to meet the cost of repairs

Overall the Trust was able to maintain value for money in spite of continued challenging circumstances.

Governance Statement (continued)

The purpose of the system of internal control

The system of internal control is designed to manage risk to a reasonable level rather than to eliminate all risk of failure to achieve policies, aims and objectives; it can therefore only provide reasonable and not absolute assurance of effectiveness. The system of internal control is based on an ongoing process designed to identify and prioritise the risks to the achievement of Academy Trust policies, aims and objectives, to evaluate the likelihood of those risks being realised and the impact should they be realised, and to manage them efficiently, effectively and economically. The system of internal control has been in place in Britannia Education Trust for the period to 31 August 2022 and up to the date of approval of the annual report and financial statements.

Capacity to handle risk

The board of Trustees has reviewed the key risks to which the Academy Trust is exposed together with the operating, financial and compliance controls that have been implemented to mitigate those risks. The board of Trustees is of the view that there is a formal ongoing process for identifying, evaluating and managing the Academy Trust's significant risks that has been in place for the period to 31 August 2022 and up to the date of approval of the annual report and financial statements. This process is regularly reviewed by the board of Trustees.

The risk and control framework

The Trust's's system of internal financial control is based on a framework of regular management information and administrative procedures including the segregation of duties and a system of delegation and accountability. In particular, it includes:

- comprehensive budgeting and monitoring systems with an annual budget and periodic financial reports which are reviewed and agreed by the Board of Trustees
- regular reviews by the **Finance and Audit Committee** of reports which indicate financial performance against the forecasts and of major purchase plans, capital works and expenditure programmes
- setting targets to measure financial and other performance
- clearly defined purchasing (asset purchase or capital investment) guidelines
- identification and management of risks

The Board of Trustees has decided to appoint Price Bailey as internal auditor.

The internal auditor's role includes giving advice on financial matters and performing a range of checks on the Academy Trust's financial systems. In particular the checks carried out in the current period included:

- testing of payroll and HR systems

On an annual basis, the internal auditor reports to the Board of Trustees through the Finance and Audit Committee committee on the operation of the systems of control and on the discharge of the Board of Trustees' financial responsibilities and annually prepares a summary report to the committee outlining the areas reviewed, key findings, recommendations and conclusions to help the committee consider actions and assess year on year progress.

Governance Statement (continued)

Review of effectiveness

As accounting officer, the CEO/Executive Headteacher has responsibility for reviewing the effectiveness of the system of internal control. During the year in question the review has been informed by:

- the work of the internal auditor;
- the school resource management self-assessment tool;
- the work of the executive managers within the Trust's who have responsibility for the development and maintenance of the internal control framework.
- the work of the external auditor;

The accounting officer has been advised of the implications of the result of their review of the system of internal control by the Finance and Audit Committee committee and a plan to address weaknesses and ensure continuous improvement of the system is in place.

Approved by order of the members of the Board of Trustees on 7 December 2022 and signed on their behalf by:

R Burton

Chair of Trustees

L Bingham

Accounting Officer

Statement on Regularity, Propriety and Compliance

As accounting officer of Britannia Education Trust I have considered my responsibility to notify the Academy Trust Board of Trustees and the Education and Skills Funding Agency (ESFA) of material irregularity, impropriety and non-compliance with terms and conditions of all funding received by the Academy Trust, under the funding agreement in place between the Academy Trust and the Secretary of State for Education. As part of my consideration I have had due regard to the requirements of the Academy Trust Handbook 2021.

I confirm that I and the Academy Trust Board of Trustees are able to identify any material irregular or improper use of all funds by the Academy Trust, or material non-compliance with the terms and conditions of funding under the Academy Trust's funding agreement and the Academy Trust Handbook 2021.

I confirm that during the year two donations were made to the West Silvertown Foundation in relation to their projects supporting families in our locality. The cumulative amount donated in the financial year ended 31st August was more than £20,000. ESFA approval was not sought prior to the second related party transaction taking place in accordance with sections 5.1 and 5.42 of the Academy Trust Handbook 2021. Retrospective approval has been requested for the second transaction and an outcome is awaited. No other instances of material irregularity, impropriety or funding non-compliance have been discovered to date. If any instances are identified after the date of this statement, these will be notified to the Board of Trustees and ESFA.

L Bingham

Accounting Officer
Date: 7 December 2022

Statement of Trustees' responsibilities For the year ended 31 August 2022

The Trustees (who are also the directors of the charitable company for the purposes of company law) are responsible for preparing the Trustees' report and the financial statements in accordance with the Academies Accounts Direction published by the Education and Skills Funding Agency, United Kingdom Accounting Standards (United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice) and applicable law and regulations.

Company law requires the Trustees to prepare financial statements for each financial. Under company law, the Trustees must not approve the financial statements unless they are satisfied that they give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the charitable company and of its incoming resources and application of resources, including its income and expenditure, for that period. In preparing these financial statements, the Trustees are required to:

- select suitable accounting policies and then apply them consistently;
- observe the methods and principles of the Charities SORP 2019 and the Academies Accounts Direction 2021 to 2022;
- make judgments and accounting estimates that are reasonable and prudent;
- state whether applicable UK Accounting Standards have been followed, subject to any material departures disclosed and explained in the financial statements;
- prepare the financial statements on the going concern basis unless it is inappropriate to presume that the charitable company will continue in business.

The Trustees are responsible for keeping adequate accounting records that are sufficient to show and explain the charitable company's transactions and disclose with reasonable accuracy at any time the financial position of the charitable company and enable them to ensure that the financial statements comply with the Companies Act 2006. They are also responsible for safeguarding the assets of the charitable company and hence for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities.

The Trustees are responsible for ensuring that in its conduct and operation the charitable company applies financial and other controls, which conform with the requirements both of propriety and of good financial management. They are also responsible for ensuring grants received from ESFA/DfE have been applied for the purposes intended.

The Trustees are responsible for the maintenance and integrity of the corporate and financial information included on the charitable company's website. Legislation in the United Kingdom governing the preparation and dissemination of financial statements may differ from legislation in other jurisdictions.

Approved by order of the members of the Board of Trustees on 7 December 2022 and signed on its behalf by:

R Burton

Chair of Trustees

Independent auditor's Report on the financial statements to the Members of Britannia Education Trust

Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Britannia Education Trust (the 'trust') for the year ended 31 August 2022 which comprise the Statement of financial activities, the Balance sheet, the Statement of cash flows and the related notes, including a summary of significant accounting policies. The financial reporting framework that has been applied in their preparation is applicable law, United Kingdom Accounting Standards (United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice), including Financial Reporting Standard 102 'The Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland', the Charities SORP 2019 and the Academies Accounts Direction 2021 to 2022 issued by the Education and Skills Funding Agency.

In our opinion the financial statements:

- give a true and fair view of the state of the Academy Trust's affairs as at 31 August 2022 and of its incoming resources and application of resources, including its income and expenditure for the year then ended:
- have been properly prepared in accordance with United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice; and
- have been prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Companies Act 2006, the Charities SORP 2019 and the Academies Accounts Direction 2021 to 2022 issued by the Education and Skills Funding Agency.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (UK) (ISAs (UK)) and applicable law. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements section of our report. We are independent of the Academy Trust in accordance with the ethical requirements that are relevant to our audit of the financial statements in the United Kingdom, including the Financial Reporting Council's Ethical Standard, and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Conclusions relating to going concern

In auditing the financial statements, we have concluded that the Trustees' use of the going concern basis of accounting in the preparation of the financial statements is appropriate.

Based on the work we have performed, we have not identified any material uncertainties relating to events or conditions that, individually or collectively, may cast significant doubt on the Academy Trust's ability to continue as a going concern for a period of at least twelve months from when the financial statements are authorised for issue.

Our responsibilities and the responsibilities of the Trustees with respect to going concern are described in the relevant sections of this report.

Independent auditor's Report on the financial statements to the Members of Britannia Education Trust (continued)

Other information

The other information comprises the information included in the Annual report other than the financial statements and our Auditor's report thereon. The Trustees are responsible for the other information contained within the Annual report. Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and, except to the extent otherwise explicitly stated in our report, we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon. Our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the course of the audit, or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If we identify such material inconsistencies or apparent material misstatements, we are required to determine whether this gives rise to a material misstatement in the financial statements themselves. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact.

We have nothing to report in this regard.

Opinion on other matters prescribed by the Companies Act 2006

In our opinion, based on the work undertaken in the course of the audit:

- the information given in the Trustees' report including the Strategic report for the financial year for which the financial statements are prepared is consistent with the financial statements.
- the Trustees' report and the Strategic report have been prepared in accordance with applicable legal requirements.

Matters on which we are required to report by exception

In the light of our knowledge and understanding of the Academy Trust and its environment obtained in the course of the audit, we have not identified material misstatements in the Trustees' report including the Strategic report.

We have nothing to report in respect of the following matters in relation to which the Companies Act 2006 requires us to report to you if, in our opinion:

- adequate accounting records have not been kept, or returns adequate for our audit have not been received from branches not visited by us; or
- the financial statements are not in agreement with the accounting records and returns; or
- certain disclosures of Trustees' remuneration specified by law are not made; or
- we have not received all the information and explanations we require for our audit.

Responsibilities of trustees

As explained more fully in the Statement of trustees' responsibilities, the Trustees (who are also the directors of the Academy Trust for the purposes of company law) are responsible for the preparation of the financial statements and for being satisfied that they give a true and fair view, and for such internal control as the Trustees determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, the Trustees are responsible for assessing the Academy Trust's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the Trustees either intend to liquidate the Academy Trust or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

Independent auditor's Report on the financial statements to the Members of Britannia Education Trust (continued)

Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an Auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with ISAs (UK) will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

Irregularities, including fraud, are instances of non-compliance with laws and regulations. We design procedures in line with our responsibilities, outlined above, to detect material misstatements in respect of irregularities, including fraud. The extent to which our procedures are capable of detecting irregularities, including fraud is detailed below:

Capability of the audit in detecting irregularities, including fraud

Based on our understanding of the Academy Trust and the sector, and through discussion with the Trustees and other management (as required by auditing standards), we identified that the principal risks of non-compliance with laws and regulations related to child protection and safeguarding, health and safety and employment law. We considered the extent to which non-compliance might have a material effect on the financial statements. We also considered those laws and regulations that have a direct impact on the preparation of the financial statements such as the Companies Act 2006, Statement of Recommended Practice, Academies Accounts Direction, Academy Trust Handbook, taxation, and pension legislation. We communicated identified laws and regulations throughout our team and remained alert to any indications of non-compliance throughout the audit. We evaluated management's incentives and opportunities for fraudulent manipulation of the financial statements (including the risk of override of controls), and determined that the principal risks were related to posting inappropriate journal entries to increase revenue or reduce expenditure, management bias in accounting estimates and judgemental areas of the financial statements such as the valuation of land and buildings and revenue and non-compliance with financial management and governance requirements which are consistent with the obligations of public funded bodies. Audit procedures performed by the engagement team included:

- Discussions with management and assessment of known or suspected instances of non-compliance with laws and regulations (including health and safety) and fraud, and review of the reports made by management and internal audit; and
- Assessment of identified fraud risk factors; and Identifying and assessing the design effectiveness of controls that management has in place to prevent and detect fraud; and
- Consideration of income streams, completeness of income and compliance with the obligations of funders including the ESFA; and
- Testing of internal controls procedures relating to expenditure potentially more susceptible to fraud and other irregularities including the misuse of public funding in areas such as cash, payroll and credit card expenditure; and
- Review of cash and credit card expenditure to confirm no evidence of personal benefit; and
- Challenging assumptions and judgements made by management in its significant accounting estimates; and
- · Checking and reperforming the reconciliation of key control accounts; and
- Performing analytical procedures to identify any unusual or unexpected relationships, including related party transactions, that may indicate risks of material misstatement due to fraud; and
- Confirmation of related parties with management, and review of transactions throughout the period to identify any previously undisclosed transactions with related parties outside the normal course of business; and
- Reading minutes of meetings of those charged with governance, reviewing internal audit reports and reviewing correspondence with relevant tax and regulatory authorities; and
- Review of internal controls and physical inspection of tangible assets susceptible to fraud or irregularity; and
- Review of significant and unusual transactions and evaluation of the underlying financial rationale supporting the transactions: and

Independent auditor's Report on the financial statements to the Members of Britannia Education Trust (continued)

• Identifying and testing journal entries, in particular any manual entries made at the year end for financial statement preparation.

Because of the inherent limitations of an audit, there is a risk that we will not detect all irregularities, including those leading to a material misstatement in the financial statements or non-compliance with regulation. This risk increases the more that compliance with a law or regulation is removed from the events and transactions reflected in the financial statements, as we will be less likely to become aware of instances of non-compliance. The risk is also greater regarding irregularities occurring due to fraud rather than error, as fraud involves intentional concealment, forgery, collusion, omission or misrepresentation.

As part of an audit in accordance with ISAs (UK), we exercise professional judgment and maintain professional scepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that
 are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion of the effectiveness
 of the Academy Trust's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the Trustees.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of the Trustees' use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Academy Trust's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in my Auditor's report to the related disclosures in the financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of my Auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Academy Trust to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial statements, including the
 disclosures, and whether the financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a
 manner that achieves fair presentation.

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

Independent auditor's Report on the financial statements to the Members of Britannia Education Trust (continued)

Use of our report

This report is made solely to the Academy Trust's members, as a body, in accordance with Chapter 3 of Part 16 of the Companies Act 2006. Our audit work has been undertaken so that we might state to the Academy Trust's members those matters we are required to state to them in an Auditor's report and for no other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted by law, we do not accept or assume responsibility to anyone other than the Academy Trust and its members, as a body, for our audit work, for this report, or for the opinions we have formed.

Susan Robinson BA FCA FCIE DChA MCMI (Senior statutory auditor)

for and on behalf of **Kreston Reeves LLP** Statutory Auditor Chartered Accountants Chatham Maritime

Kreston Reeves LLP

8 December 2022

Independent Reporting Accountant's Assurance Report on Regularity to Britannia Education Trust and the Education and Skills Funding Agency

In accordance with the terms of our engagement letter dated 5 August 2022 and further to the requirements of the Education and Skills Funding Agency (ESFA) as included in the Academies Accounts Direction 2021 to 2022, we have carried out an engagement to obtain limited assurance about whether the expenditure disbursed and income received by Britannia Education Trust during the year 1 September 2021 to 31 August 2022 have been applied to the purposes identified by Parliament and the financial transactions conform to the authorities which govern them.

This report is made solely to Britannia Education Trust and ESFA in accordance with the terms of our engagement letter. Our work has been undertaken so that we might state to Britannia Education Trust and ESFA those matters we are required to state in a report and for no other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted by law, we do not accept or assume responsibility to anyone other than Britannia Education Trust and ESFA, for our work, for this report, or for the conclusion we have formed.

Respective responsibilities of Britannia Education Trust's accounting officer and the reporting accountant

The accounting officer is responsible, under the requirements of Britannia Education Trust's funding agreement with the Secretary of State for Education dated 21 December 2017 and the Academy Trust Handbook, extant from 1 September 2021, for ensuring that expenditure disbursed and income received is applied for the purposes intended by Parliament and the financial transactions conform to the authorities which govern them.

Our responsibilities for this engagement are established in the United Kingdom by our profession's ethical guidance and are to obtain limited assurance and report in accordance with our engagement letter and the requirements of the Academies Accounts Direction 2021 to 2022. We report to you whether anything has come to our attention in carrying out our work which suggests that in all material respects, expenditure disbursed and income received during the year 1 September 2021 to 31 August 2022 have not been applied to purposes intended by Parliament or that the financial transactions do not conform to the authorities which govern them.

Independent Reporting Accountant's Assurance Report on Regularity to Britannia Education Trust and the Education & Skills Funding Agency (continued) Approach

We conducted our engagement in accordance with the Framework and Guide for External Auditors and Reporting Accountant of Academy Trusts issued by ESFA. We performed a limited assurance engagement as defined in our engagement letter.

The objective of a limited assurance engagement is to perform such procedures as to obtain information and explanations in order to provide us with sufficient appropriate evidence to express a negative conclusion on regularity.

A limited assurance engagement is more limited in scope than a reasonable assurance engagement and consequently does not enable us to obtain assurance that we would become aware of all significant matters that might be identified in a reasonable assurance engagement. Accordingly, we do not express a positive opinion.

Our engagement includes examination, on a test basis, of evidence relevant to the regularity and propriety of the Academy Trust's income and expenditure.

Work undertaken

- Reviewed the evidence used to support the Accounting Officer's sign off of the regularity statement.
- Reviewed expenditure against specific terms of grant funding within the Funding Agreement.
- Reviewed that grants have been applied for the purposes for which they were intended.
- Confirmed that internal control procedures exist relating to expenditure incurred of cash and credit cards.
- Confirmed items claimed on cash and credit cards are not not for personal benefit.
- Reviewed expenditure and considered whether any supplies are from related parties.
- Reviewed Board of Trustee minutes for declaration of interests.
- Considered whether other income activities are permitted within the Academy Trust's charitable objects.
- Considered if borrowing agreements, including leases, have been made in accordance with the Academies Financial Handbook.
- Confirmed that procurement and tendering procedures exist relating to expenditure and have been complied with.
- Considered if the Trust's governance arrangements and composition are in-line with the Academy Trust Handbook 2021.

Conclusion

In the course of our work, nothing has come to our attention except for the item mentioned within the Statement of Regularity, Propriety and Compliance. Nothing further has come to our attention which suggests in all material respects the expenditure disbursed and income received during the year 1 September 2021 to 31 August 2022 has not been applied to purposes intended by Parliament and the financial transactions do not conform to the authorities which govern them.

Reporting Accountant Kreston Reeves LLP Chartered Accountants

Creston Leeves hlP

Date: 8 December 2022

Statement of financial activities (incorporating income and expenditure account) For the year ended 31 August 2022

| | Note | Unrestricted funds 2022 £ | Restricted funds 2022 | Restricted fixed asset funds 2022 | Total funds 2022 £ | Total funds 2021 £ |
|---|------|------------------------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|
| Income from: | | | | | | |
| Donations and capital grants | 4 | - | _ | 278,444 | 278,444 | 6,786,841 |
| Other trading activities | | 73,562 | - | - | 73,562 | 19,750 |
| Investments | 7 | 1,038 | - | - | 1,038 | 464 |
| Charitable activities | | 1,332 | 5,154,233 | - | 5,155,565 | 4,547,866 |
| Total income | | 75,932 | 5,154,233 | 278,444 | 5,508,609 | 11,354,921 |
| Expenditure on: Charitable activities | | 29,864 | 5,558,635 | 356,099 | 5,944,598 | 4,847,755 |
| Total expenditure | | 29,864 | 5,558,635 | 356,099 | 5,944,598 | 4,847,755 |
| Net income/(expenditure) Transfers between | | 46,068 | (404,402) | (77,655) | (435,989) | 6,507,166 |
| funds | 18 | - | 178,150 | (178,150) | - | - |
| Net movement in funds before other recognised | | | | | | |
| gains/(losses) | | 46,068 | (226,252) | (255,805) | (435,989) | 6,507,166 |
| Other recognised gains/(losses): Actuarial gains/(losses) | | | | | | |
| on defined benefit pension schemes | 24 | - | 1,557,000 | - | 1,557,000 | (198,000) |
| Net movement in funds | | 46,068 | 1,330,748 | (255,805) | 1,121,011 | 6,309,166 |
| Reconciliation of funds: | | | | | | |
| Total funds brought forward | | 1,094,134 | (651,393) | 10,669,496 | 11,112,237 | 4,803,071 |
| Net movement in funds | | 46,068 | 1,330,748 | (255,805) | 1,121,011 | 6,309,166 |
| Total funds carried | | 10,000 | .,,. | (===,===) | .,, | 5,555,156 |
| forward | | 1,140,202 | 679,355 | 10,413,691 | 12,233,248 | 11,112,237 |

The Statement of financial activities includes all gains and losses recognised in the year.

The notes on pages 29 to 55 form part of these financial statements.

Britannia Education Trust

(A company limited by guarantee) Registered number: 10689559

Balance sheet

As at 31 August 2022

| | Note | | 2022 £ | | 2021 £ |
|--|------|------------|------------|-------------|-------------|
| Fixed assets | | | | | |
| Tangible assets | 15 | | 10,413,691 | | 10,656,146 |
| Current assets | | | | | |
| Debtors | 16 | 433,272 | | 358,113 | |
| Cash at bank and in hand | | 2,364,146 | | 2,337,340 | |
| | | 2,797,418 | | 2,695,453 | |
| Creditors: amounts falling due within one year | 17 | (458,861) | | (435,362) | |
| Net current assets | | | 2,338,557 | | 2,260,091 |
| Total assets less current liabilities | | | 12,752,248 | | 12,916,237 |
| Net assets excluding pension liability | | | 12,752,248 | | 12,916,237 |
| Defined benefit pension scheme liability | 24 | | (519,000) | | (1,804,000) |
| Total net assets | | | 12,233,248 | | 11,112,237 |
| Funds of the Academy Trust Restricted funds: | | | | | |
| Fixed asset funds | 18 | 10,413,691 | | 10,669,496 | |
| Restricted income funds | 18 | 1,198,355 | | 1,152,607 | |
| Restricted funds excluding pension asset | 18 | 11,612,046 | • | 11,822,103 | |
| Pension reserve | 18 | (519,000) | | (1,804,000) | |
| Total restricted funds | 18 | | 11,093,046 | | 10,018,103 |
| Unrestricted income funds | 18 | | 1,140,202 | | 1,094,134 |
| Total funds | | • | 12,233,248 | - | 11,112,237 |

The financial statements on pages 26 to 55 were approved by the Trustees, and authorised for issue on 07 December 2022 and are signed on their behalf, by:

R Burton

Chair of Trustees

The notes on pages 29 to 55 form part of these financial statements.

Statement of cash flows For the year ended 31 August 2022

| | Note | 2022 £ | 2021 £ |
|--|--------|-----------|-----------|
| Cash flows from operating activities | | | |
| Net cash (used in)/provided by operating activities | 20 | (139,032) | 122,584 |
| Cash flows from investing activities | 21 | 165,838 | (224,773) |
| Change in cash and cash equivalents in the year | | 26,806 | (102,189) |
| Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the year | | 2,337,340 | 2,439,529 |
| Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year | 22, 23 | 2,364,146 | 2,337,340 |

The notes on pages 29 to 55 form part of these financial statements

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

1. General information

Britannia Education Trust is a charitable company limited by guarantee and an exempt charity incorporated in England and Wales. The registered office is Britannia Village Primary School. Westwood Road, West Silvertown, London, United Kingdom, E16 2AW. The principal activity of the Academy Trust is to provide an education for pupils that satisfies the requirements of the Education Act 2002.

2. Accounting policies

A summary of the principal accounting policies adopted (which have been applied consistently, except where noted), judgments and key sources of estimation uncertainty, is set out below.

2.1 Basis of preparation of financial statements

The financial statements of the Academy Trust, which is a public benefit entity under FRS 102, have been prepared under the historic cost convention in accordance with the Financial Reporting Standard Applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland (FRS 102), the Accounting and Reporting by Charities: Statement of Recommended Practice applicable to charities preparing their accounts in accordance with the Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland (FRS 102) (Charities SORP (FRS 102)), the Academies Accounts Direction 2021 to 2022 issued by ESFA, the Charities Act 2011 and the Companies Act 2006.

Britannia Education Trust meets the definition of a public benefit entity under FRS 102.

The Trust's functional and presentational currency is Pounds Sterling.

2.2 Going concern

The Trustees assess whether the use of going concern is appropriate i.e. whether there are any material uncertainties related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the ability of the Academy Trust to continue as a going concern. The Trustees make this assessment in respect of a period of at least one year from the date of authorisation for issue of the financial statements and have concluded that the Academy Trust has adequate resources to continue in operational existence for the foreseeable future and there are no material uncertainties about the Academy Trust's ability to continue as a going concern, thus they continue to adopt the going concern basis of accounting in preparing the financial statements.

While the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic & economic environment has been assessed by the Trustees as far as reasonably possible, due to its unprecedented impact on the wider economy, it is difficult to evaluate with any certainty the potential outcomes on the Academy Trust's activities.

However, taking into consideration the UK Government's response and its continued support of schools, as well as the Academy Trust's own reserves and planning, the Trustees make this assessment in respect of a period of at least one year from the date of authorisation for issue of the financial statements and have concluded that the Academy Trust has adequate resources to continue in operational existence for the foreseeable future. The Trustees confirm that there are no material uncertainties about the Academy Trust's ability to continue as a going concern, thus they continue to adopt the going concern basis of accounting in preparing the financial statements.

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

2. Accounting policies (continued)

2.3 Income

All incoming resources are recognised when the Academy Trust has entitlement to the funds, the receipt is probable and the amount can be measured reliably.

Grants

Grants are included in the Statement of financial activities on a receivable basis. The balance of income received for specific purposes but not expended during the period is shown in the relevant funds on the Balance sheet. Where income is received in advance of meeting any performance-related conditions there is not unconditional entitlement to the income and its recognition is deferred and included in creditors as deferred income until the performance-related conditions are met. Where entitlement occurs before income is received, the income is accrued.

General Annual Grant is recognised in full in the Statement of financial activities in the year for which it is receivable and any abatement in respect of the year is deducted from income and recognised as a liability.

Capital grants are recognised in full when there is an unconditional entitlement to the grant. Unspent amounts of capital grants are reflected in the Balance sheet in the restricted fixed asset fund. Capital grants are recognised when there is entitlement and are not deferred over the life of the asset on which they are expended.

Donations

Donations are recognised on a receivable basis (where there are no performance-related conditions) where the receipt is probable and the amount can be reliably measured.

Other income

Other income, including the hire of facilities, is recognised in the year it is receivable and to the extent the Academy Trust has provided the goods or services.

Donated fixed assets (excluding transfers on conversion or into the Trust)

Where the donated good is a fixed asset it is measured at fair value, unless it is impractical to measure this reliably, in which case the cost of the item to the donor should be used. The gain is recognised as 'Income from Donations and Capital Grants' and a corresponding amount is included in the appropriate fixed asset category and depreciated over the useful economic life in accordance with the Academy Trust's accounting policies.

2.4 Expenditure

Expenditure is recognised once there is a legal or constructive obligation to transfer economic benefit to a third party, it is probable that a transfer of economic benefits will be required in settlement and the amount of the obligation can be measured reliably. Expenditure is classified by activity. The costs of each activity are made up of the total of direct costs and shared costs, including support costs involved in undertaking each activity. Direct costs attributable to a single activity are allocated directly to that activity. Shared costs which contribute to more than one activity and support costs which are not attributable to a single activity are apportioned between those activities on a basis consistent with the use of resources. Central staff costs are allocated on the basis of time spent, and depreciation charges allocated on the portion of the asset's use.

Charitable activities

These are costs incurred on the Academy Trust's educational operations, including support costs and costs relating to the governance of the Academy Trust's apportioned to charitable activities.

All resources expended are inclusive of irrecoverable VAT.

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

2. Accounting policies (continued)

2.5 Interest receivable

Interest on funds held on deposit is included when receivable and the amount can be measured reliably by the Trust; this is normally upon notification of the interest paid or payable by the institution with whom the funds are deposited.

2.6 Tangible fixed assets

Assets costing £1,000 or more are capitalised as tangible fixed assets and are carried at cost, net of depreciation and any provision for impairment.

Where tangible fixed assets have been acquired with the aid of specific grants, either from the government or from the private sector, they are included in the Balance sheet at cost and depreciated over their expected useful economic life. Where there are specific conditions attached to the funding requiring the continued use of the asset, the related grants are credited to a restricted fixed asset fund in the Statement of financial activities and carried forward in the Balance sheet. Depreciation on the relevant assets is charged directly to the restricted fixed asset fund in the Statement of financial activities. Where tangible fixed assets have been acquired with unrestricted funds, depreciation on such assets is charged to the unrestricted fund.

Depreciation is provided on all tangible fixed assets other than freehold land and assets under construction, at rates calculated to write off the cost of each asset on a straight-line basis over its expected useful life, as follows:

Depreciation is provided on the following bases:

Long-term leasehold property - 50 years straight line Furniture and equipment - 5 years straight line Computer equipment - 3 years straight line

A review for impairment of a fixed asset is carried out if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value of any fixed asset may not be recoverable. Shortfalls between the carrying value of fixed assets and their recoverable amounts are recognised as impairments. Impairment losses are recognised in the Statement of financial activities.

2.7 Debtors

Trade and other debtors are recognised at the settlement amount after any trade discount offered. Prepayments are valued at the amount prepaid net of any trade discounts due.

2.8 Cash at bank and in hand

Cash at bank and in hand includes cash and short-term highly liquid investments with a short maturity of three months or less from the date of acquisition or opening of the deposit or similar account.

2.9 Liabilities

Liabilities are recognised when there is an obligation at the Balance sheet date as a result of a past event, it is probable that a transfer of economic benefit will be required in settlement, and the amount of the settlement can be estimated reliably. Liabilities are recognised at the amount that the Academy Trust anticipates it will pay to settle the debt or the amount it has received as advanced payments for the goods or services it must provide.

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

2. Accounting policies (continued)

2.10 Financial instruments

The Academy Trust only holds basic financial instruments as defined in FRS 102. The financial assets and financial liabilities of the Academy Trust and their measurement bases are as follows:

Financial assets - trade and other debtors are basic financial instruments and are debt instruments measured at amortised cost as detailed in note 16. Prepayments are not financial instruments.

Cash at bank is classified as a basic financial instrument and is measured at face value.

Financial liabilities - trade creditors, accruals and other creditors are financial instruments, and are measured at amortised cost as detailed in note 17. Taxation and social security are not included in the financial instruments disclosure definition. Deferred income is not deemed to be a financial liability, as the cash settlement has already taken place and there is an obligation to deliver services rather than cash or another financial instrument.

2.11 Operating leases

Rentals under operating leases are charged on a straight line basis over the lease term.

2.12 Pensions

Retirement benefits to employees of the Academy Trust are provided by the Teachers' Pension Scheme ("TPS") and the Local Government Pension Scheme ("LGPS"). These are defined benefit schemes.

The TPS is an unfunded scheme and contributions are calculated so as to spread the cost of pensions over employees' working lives with the Academy Trust in such a way that the pension cost is a substantially level percentage of current and future pensionable payroll. The contributions are determined by the Government Actuary on the basis of quadrennial valuations using a prospective unit credit method. TPS is an unfunded multi-employer scheme with no underlying assets to assign between employers. Consequently, the TPS is treated as a defined contribution scheme for accounting purposes and the contributions recognised in the period to which they relate.

The LGPS is a funded multi-employer scheme and the assets are held separately from those of the Academy Trust in separate trustee administered funds. Pension scheme assets are measured at fair value and liabilities are measured on an actuarial basis using the projected unit credit method and discounted at a rate equivalent to the current rate of return on a high quality corporate bond of equivalent term and currency to the liabilities. The actuarial valuations are obtained at least triennially and are updated at each Balance sheet date. The amounts charged to operating surplus are the current service costs and the costs of scheme introductions, benefit changes, settlements and curtailments. They are included as part of staff costs as incurred. Net interest on the net defined benefit liability/asset is also recognised in the Statement of financial activities and comprises the interest cost on the defined benefit obligation and interest income on the scheme assets, calculated by multiplying the fair value of the scheme assets at the beginning of the period by the rate used to discount the benefit obligations. The difference between the interest income on the scheme assets and the actual return on the scheme assets is recognised in other recognised gains and losses.

Actuarial gains and losses are recognised immediately in other recognised gains and losses.

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

2. Accounting policies (continued)

2.13 Fund accounting

Unrestricted income funds represent those resources which may be used towards meeting any of the charitable objects of the Academy Trust at the discretion of the Trustees.

Designated funds comprise unrestricted funds that have been set aside by the Trustees for particular purposes. The aim and use of each designated fund is set out in the notes to the financial statements.

Restricted fixed asset funds are resources which are to be applied to specific capital purposes imposed by the funders where the asset acquired or created is held for a specific purpose.

Restricted general funds comprise all other restricted funds received with restrictions imposed by the funder/donor and include grants from the Department for Education Group.

Investment income, gains and losses are allocated to the appropriate fund.

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

3. Critical accounting estimates and areas of judgment

Estimates and judgments are continually evaluated and are based on historical experience and other factors, including expectations of future events that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances.

Critical accounting estimates and assumptions:

The Academy Trust makes estimates and assumptions concerning the future. The resulting accounting estimates and assumptions will, by definition, seldom equal the related actual results. The estimates and assumptions that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year are discussed below.

Multi-employer defined benefit pension scheme

The present value of the Local Government Pension Scheme defined benefit liability depends on a number of factors that are determined on an actuarial basis using a variety of assumptions. The assumptions used in determining the net cost or income for pensions include the discount rate. Any changes in these assumptions, which are disclosed in note 24, will impact the carrying amount of the pension liability. Furthermore a roll forward approach which projects results from the latest full actuarial valuation performed at 31 March 2019 has been used by the actuary in valuing the pensions liability at 31 August 2022. Any differences between the figures derived from the roll forward approach and a full actuarial valuation would impact on the carrying amount of the pension liability.

Tangible fixed assets

The Academy Trust has recognised tangible fixed assets with a carrying value of £10,413,691 at the reporting date (see note 15). These assets are stated at their cost less provision for depreciation and impairment. The Academy Trust's accounting policy sets out the approach to calculating depreciation for immaterial assets acquired. For material assets such as land and buildings the Academy Trust determines at acquisition reliable estimates for the useful life of the asset, its residual value and decommissioning costs. These estimates are based upon such factors as the expected use of the acquired asset and market conditions. At subsequent reporting dates the Trustees consider whether there are any factors such as technological advancements or changes in market conditions that indicate a need to reconsider the estimates used.

Where there are indicators that the carrying value of tangible assets may be impaired the Academy Trust undertakes tests to determine the recoverable amount of assets. These tests require estimates of the fair value of assets less cost to sell and of their value in use. Wherever possible the estimate of the fair value of assets is based upon observable market prices less incremental cost for disposing of the asset. The value in use calculation is based upon a discounted cash flow model, based upon the Academy Trusts' forecasts for the foreseeable future which do not include any restructuring activities that the Academy Trust is not yet committed to or significant future investments that will enhance the asset's performance. The recoverable amount is most sensitive to the discount rate used for the discounted cash flow model as well expected future cash flows and the growth rate used for extrapolation purposes.

Critical areas of judgment:

Lease commitments

The Academy Trust has entered into a range of lease commitments in respect of plant and equipment. The classification of these leases as either financial or operating leases requires the Trustees to consider whether the terms and conditions of each lease are such that the Academy Trust has acquired the risks and rewards associated with the ownership of the underlying assets.

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

3. Critical accounting estimates and areas of judgment (continued)

Multi-employer defined benefit pension scheme

Certain employees participate in a multi-employer defined benefit pension scheme with other companies in the region. In the judgement of the Trustees the Academy Trust does not have sufficient information of the plans assets and liabilities to be able to reliably account for its share of the defined obligation and plan assets. Therefore the scheme is accounted for as a defined contribution scheme, see note 24 for further details.

4. Income from donations and capital grants

| | Unrestricted funds 2022 £ | Restricted fixed asset funds 2022 | Total funds 2022 £ | Total funds 2021 £ |
|----------------------|------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|
| Donations | - | - | - | 187 |
| Capital Grants | - | 278,444 | 278,444 | 216,653 |
| Donated fixed assets | - | - | - | 6,570,001 |
| | - | 278,444 | 278,444 | 6,786,841 |
| Total 2021 | 187 | 6,786,654 | 6,786,841 | |

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

5. Funding for the Trust's provision of education

| | Unrestricted funds 2022 £ | Restricted funds 2022 £ | Total funds 2022 £ | Total funds 2021 £ |
|------------------------------------|------------------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|
| | | | | |
| DfE/ESFA Grants | | 0.075.000 | 0.075.000 | 0.005.050 |
| General Annual Grant (GAG) | - | 3,675,630 | 3,675,630 | 3,205,659 |
| Pupil Premium | - | 213,981 | 213,981 | 178,765 |
| Universal Infant Free School Meals | - | 117,714 | 117,714 | 103,815 |
| Other DfE Group grants | - | 287,508 | 287,508 | 328,529 |
| Start up grant | - | 69,000 | 69,000 | 82,500 |
| Other Government grants | - | 4,363,833 | 4,363,833 | 3,899,268 |
| Local Authority Grants | - | 790,400 | 790,400 | 604,984 |
| | - | 790,400 | 790,400 | 604,984 |
| Other funding | | | | 40.000 |
| Covid - 19 catch up grant | - | - | - | 43,200 |
| Catering Income | 1,332 | - | 1,332 | 414 |
| | 1,332 | - | 1,332 | 43,614 |
| | 1,332 | 5,154,233 | 5,155,565 | 4,547,866 |
| | 1,332 | 5,154,233 | 5,155,565 | 4,547,866 |
| Total 2021 | 414 | 4,547,452 | 4,547,866 | |
| | | | | |

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

6. Other trading activities

| | | | | Unrestricted funds 2022 £ | Total funds 2022 £ | Total funds 2021 £ |
|----|-------------------------|--------------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|
| | Other income | | | 73,562 | 73,562 ——— | 19,750 |
| | Total 2021 | | | 19,750 | 19,750 | |
| 7. | Investment income | | | | | |
| | | | | Unrestricted funds 2022 £ | Total funds 2022 £ | Total funds 2021 £ |
| | Investment income | | | 1,038 | 1,038 | 464 |
| | Total 2021 | | | 464 | 464 | |
| 8. | Expenditure | | | | | |
| | | Staff Costs 2022 £ | Premises 2022 £ | 2022 | Total 2022 £ | Total 2021 £ |
| | Direct costs | 2,578,644 | - | 479,015 | 3,057,659 | 2,507,867 |
| | Allocated support costs | 1,680,265 | 329,405 | 877,269 | 2,886,939 | 2,339,888 |
| | | 4,258,909 | 329,405 | 1,356,284 | 5,944,598 | 4,847,755 |
| | Total 2021 | 3,429,847 | 267,635 | 1,150,273 | 4,847,755 | |

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

9. Analysis of expenditure by activities

| | Activities undertaken directly 2022 £ | Support costs 2022 £ | Total funds 2022 £ | Total funds 2021 £ |
|---|---|---|---|--|
| Educational operations | 3,057,659 | 2,886,939 | 5,944,598 | 4,847,755 |
| Total 2021 | 2,507,867 | 2,339,888 | 4,847,755 | |
| Analysis of direct costs | | | | |
| | | Educational operations 2022 | Total funds 2022 £ | Total funds 2021 £ |
| Staff costs Educational materials Computer costs Other direct costs | | 2,578,644 321,697 13,764 143,554 | 2,578,644 321,697 13,764 143,554 | 2,216,800 183,227 24,517 83,323 |
| | | 3,057,659 | 3,057,659 | 2,507,867 |
| Total 2021 | | 2,507,867 | 2,507,867 | |

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

9. Analysis of expenditure by activities (continued)

Analysis of support costs

| | Educational operations 2022 | Total funds 2022 £ | Total funds 2021 £ |
|----------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|
| Pension finance costs | 28,000 | 28,000 | 22,000 |
| Staff costs | 1,303,800 | 1,303,800 | 962,824 |
| Depreciation | 356,099 | 356,099 | 302,017 |
| Premises costs | 317,516 | 317,516 | 269,720 |
| Technology costs | 51,528 | 51,528 | 76,676 |
| Other support costs | 376,851 | 376,851 | 362,868 |
| Governance costs | 16,495 | 16,495 | 56,981 |
| Legal & professional costs | 60,185 | 60,185 | 34,659 |
| Loss on disposal | - | - | 1,920 |
| Agency staff costs | 376,465 | 376,465 | 250,223 |
| | 2,886,939 | 2,886,939 | 2,339,888 |
| Total 2021 | 2,339,888 | 2,339,888 | |

10. Net income/(expenditure)

Net income/(expenditure) for the year includes:

| | 2022 £ | 2021 £ |
|---------------------------------------|-----------|-----------|
| Operating lease rentals | 416 | 208 |
| Depreciation of tangible fixed assets | 356,099 | 302,017 |
| Loss on disposal of fixed assets | - | 1,920 |
| Fees paid to auditor for: | | |
| - audit | 13,200 | 9,275 |
| - other services | 2,750 | 5,000 |
| | | |

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

11. Staff

a. Staff costs

Staff costs during the year were as follows:

| | 2022 £ | 2021 £ |
|-----------------------|-----------|-----------|
| Wages and salaries | 2,818,214 | 2,375,112 |
| Social security costs | 295,391 | 241,558 |
| Pension costs | 768,839 | 562,954 |
| | 3,882,444 | 3,179,624 |
| Agency staff costs | 376,465 | 250,223 |
| | 4,258,909 | 3,429,847 |

b. Staff numbers

The average number of persons employed by the Academy Trust during the year was as follows:

| | 2022 No. | 2021 No. |
|---|-------------|-------------|
| Teachers | 39 | 34 |
| Administration and support | 41 | 33 |
| Management | 9 | 8 |
| · | 89 | 75 |
| The average headcount expressed as full-time equivalents was: | | |
| | 2022 No. | 2021 No. |
| Teachers | 39 | 33 |
| Administration and support | 31 | 25 |
| Management | 9 | 8 |
| | 79 | 66 |

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

11. Staff (continued)

c. Higher paid staff

The number of employees whose employee benefits (excluding employer pension costs) exceeded £60,000 was:

| | 2022 No. | 2021 No. |
|---------------------------------|---------------|-------------|
| In the band £60,001 - £70,000 | 2 | 2 |
| In the band £70,001 - £80,000 | 1 | 1 |
| In the band £100,001 - £110,000 | - | 1 |
| In the band £120,001 - £130,000 | 1 | - |
| | = | |

d. Key management personnel

The key management personnel of the Academy Trust comprise the Trustees and the senior management team as listed on page 1. The total amount of employee benefits (including employer pension contributions and employer national insurance contributions) received by key management personnel for their services to the Academy Trust was £415,179 (2021 - £320,463).

12. Central services

The Trust has provided the following central service to its academies during the financial year: financial services; educational support services; and human resources.

In accordance with the funding agreement with the DfE, the Trust pools the General Annual Grant (GAG) and therefore does not recharge out central services.

13. Trustees' remuneration and expenses

One or more Trustees has been paid remuneration or has received other benefits from an employment with the Academy Trust. The CEO and other staff Trustees only receive remuneration in respect of services they provide undertaking the roles of CEO and staff members under their contracts of employment. The value of Trustees' remuneration and other benefits was as follows:

| | | 2022 | 2021 |
|-----------|----------------------------|-----------|-----------|
| | | £ | £ |
| L Bingham | Remuneration | 120,000 - | 105,000 - |
| - | | 125,000 | 110,000 |
| | Pension contributions paid | 25,000 - | 25,000 - |
| | | 30,000 | 30,000 |
| J Frith | Remuneration | 5,000 - | 5,000 - |
| | | 10,000 | 10,000 |
| | Pension contributions paid | 0 - 5,000 | 0 - 5,000 |

During the year ended 31 August 2022, no Trustee expenses have been incurred (2021 - £NIL).

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

14. Trustees' and Officers' insurance

In accordance with normal commercial practice, the Academy Trust has purchased insurance to protect Trustees and officers from claims arising from negligent acts, errors or omissions occurring whilst on academy business. The insurance provides cover up to £10,000,000. The cost of this insurance is included in the total insurance cost.

15. Tangible fixed assets

| | Long-term leasehold property £ | Furniture and equipment £ | Computer equipment £ | Total £ |
|---------------------|---|------------------------------------|----------------------|------------|
| Cost or valuation | | | | |
| At 1 September 2021 | 10,781,194 | 411,961 | 478,324 | 11,671,479 |
| Additions | 8,023 | 38,289 | 67,332 | 113,644 |
| Disposals | - | (962) | - | (962) |
| At 31 August 2022 | 10,789,217 | 449,288 | 545,656 | 11,784,161 |
| Depreciation | | | | |
| At 1 September 2021 | 490,764 | 250,812 | 273,757 | 1,015,333 |
| Charge for the year | 215,650 | 49,084 | 91,365 | 356,099 |
| On disposals | - | (962) | - | (962) |
| At 31 August 2022 | 706,414 | 298,934 | 365,122 | 1,370,470 |
| Net book value | | | | |
| At 31 August 2022 | 10,082,803 | 150,354 | 180,534 | 10,413,691 |
| At 31 August 2021 | 10,290,430 | 161,149 | 204,567 | 10,656,146 |
| | | | | |

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

16. Debtors

| | | 2022 £ | 2021 £ |
|-----|--|--------------|-----------|
| | Due within one year | | |
| | Trade debtors | 5,362 | 1,434 |
| | Amounts owed by group undertakings | - | - |
| | Other debtors | 25,234 | 64,013 |
| | Prepayments and accrued income | 402,676 | 292,666 |
| | | 433,272 | 358,113 |
| 17. | Creditors: Amounts falling due within one year | | |
| | | 2022 £ | 2021 £ |
| | Trade creditors | ~ 135,680 | 66,371 |
| | Abatement of GAG | 133,000 | 3,707 |
| | Other taxation and social security | 72,990 | 58,107 |
| | Other creditors | 60,558 | 51,543 |
| | Accruals and deferred income | 189,633 | 255,634 |
| | | 458,861 | 435,362 |
| | | 2022 £ | 2021 £ |
| | Deferred income at 1 September 2021 | 143,987 | 112,578 |
| | Resources deferred during the year | 86,198 | 143,987 |
| | Amounts released from previous periods | (143,987) | (112,578) |
| | | 86,198 | 143,987 |

Deferred income received relates to Universal Infant Free School Meals income and other ESFA income relating to the Autumn Term 2022.

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

Balance at 1

18. Statement of funds

| | September 2021 | Income £ | Expenditure £ | Transfers in/out £ | Gains/ (Losses) £ | Balance at 31 August 2022 £ |
|--|----------------|-------------|------------------|--------------------------|-------------------------|--------------------------------------|
| Unrestricted funds | | | | | | |
| Designated funds | | | | | | |
| Designated Funds | <u>-</u> | - | | 1,100,000 | | 1,100,000 |
| General funds | | | | | | |
| General Funds | 1,094,134 | 75,932 | (29,864) | (1,100,000) | - | 40,202 |
| Total Unrestricted funds | 1,094,134 | 75,932 | (29,864) | - | - | 1,140,202 |
| Restricted general funds | | | | | | |
| General Annual Grant (GAG) | 1,152,607 | 3,744,630 | (3,877,032) | 178,150 | _ | 1,198,355 |
| Pupil Premium | - | 213,981 | (213,981) | - | - | - |
| Universal Infant Free School Meals | _ | 117,714 | (117,714) | _ | _ | _ |
| Other DfE/ESFA Grants | _ | 287,508 | (287,508) | _ | _ | _ |
| Other Government Grants | _ | 790,400 | (790,400) | | _ | _ |
| Pension reserve | (1,804,000) | - | (272,000) | - | 1,557,000 | (519,000) |
| | (651,393) | 5,154,233 | (5,558,635) | 178,150 | 1,557,000 | 679,355 |
| Restricted fixed asset funds | | | | | | |
| Fixed asset funds | 10,656,146 | - | (356,099) | 113,644 | - | 10,413,691 |
| DfE Group capital grants | 13,350 | 278,444 | - | (291,794) | - | - |
| | 10,669,496 | 278,444 | (356,099) | (178,150) | - | 10,413,691 |
| | | _ | - | · | _ | _ |

Balance at

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

18. Statement of funds (continued)

| | Balance at 1 September 2021 | Income | Expenditure | Transfers in/out | Gains/ (Losses) | Balance at 31 August 2022 |
|------------------------|-----------------------------------|-----------|-------------|---------------------|--------------------|---------------------------------|
| | £ | £ | £ | £ | £ | £ |
| Total Restricted funds | 10,018,103 | 5,432,677 | (5,914,734) | - | 1,557,000 | 11,093,046 |
| Total funds | 11,112,237 | 5,508,609 | (5,944,598) | | 1,557,000 | 12,233,248 |

The specific purposes for which the funds are to be applied are as follows:

Unrestricted funds are applied to the general work of the Academy Trust to support activities inside and outside the curriculum.

GAG represents to be used to cover normal running costs of the Academy Trust.

Pupil premium is an ESFA grant given to schools for under privileged children to help improve their education and reduce the attainment gap.

UIFSM supports schools in delivering the legal requirement to offer free school meals to all reception, year 1 and year 2 pupils.

Other DfE/ESFA grants represent those grants provided for specific purposes, such as universal infant free schools, teachers pay and teachers pension grants.

Other government grants represent those grants provided for specific purposes, such as early years and SEN funding, to provide additional support to the pupils where required.

The restricted fixed asset fund represents the tangible fixed assets including depreciation to the Balance Sheet date. Capital grants are also represented and provide the Academy Trust with its own capital money to address improvements to buildings and other facilities.

£1,100,000 of unrestricted funds were transferred to designated funds to be used for future building improvement projects by the Trust.

Under the funding agreement with the Secretary of State, the Academy Trust was not subject to a limit on the amount of GAG it could carry forward at 31 August 2022.

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

18. Statement of funds (continued)

Comparative information in respect of the preceding year is as follows:

| General Funds 1,076,900 20,815 (3,581) - - 1,094 Restricted general funds General Annual Grant (GAG) 883,719 3,317,289 (2,971,956) (76,445) - 1,152 Pupil Premium - 178,765 (178,765) - - - Universal Infant Free School Meals - 103,815 (103,815) - - - | Unrestricted | Balance at 1 September 2020 £ | Income £ | Expenditure £ | Transfers in/out £ | Gains/ (Losses) £ | Balance at 31 August 2021 £ |
|--|--------------------------|--|-------------|------------------|--------------------------|-------------------------|--------------------------------------|
| Restricted general funds General Annual Grant (GAG) 883,719 3,317,289 (2,971,956) (76,445) - 1,152 Pupil Premium - 178,765 (178,765) Universal Infant Free School Meals - 103,815 (103,815) | | | | | | | |
| general funds General Annual Grant (GAG) 883,719 3,317,289 (2,971,956) (76,445) - 1,152 Pupil Premium - 178,765 (178,765) - - - Universal Infant Free School Meals - 103,815 (103,815) - - - | General Funds | 1,076,900 | 20,815 | (3,581) | | - | 1,094,134 |
| general funds General Annual Grant (GAG) 883,719 3,317,289 (2,971,956) (76,445) - 1,152 Pupil Premium - 178,765 (178,765) - - - Universal Infant Free School Meals - 103,815 (103,815) - - - | | | | | | <u> </u> | |
| Grant (GAG) 883,719 3,317,289 (2,971,956) (76,445) - 1,152 Pupil Premium - 178,765 (178,765) - - - Universal Infant Free School Meals - 103,815 (103,815) - - - | | | | | | | |
| Universal Infant Free School Meals - 103,815 (103,815) | | 883,719 | 3,317,289 | (2,971,956) | (76,445) | - | 1,152,607 |
| Free School Meals - 103,815 (103,815) | • | - | 178,765 | (178,765) | - | - | - |
| Meals - 103,815 (103,815) | | | | | | | |
| Other DfF/ESFA | Meals | - | 103,815 | (103,815) | - | - | - |
| Grants 177,588 342,599 (520,187) | Other DfE/ESFA Grants | 177,588 | 342,599 | (520,187) | - | - | - |
| Other Government Grants - 604,984 (604,984) | Government | _ | 604,984 | (604,984) | - | - | _ |
| Restricted | | | | | | | |
| donations 450 - (450) (108,000) (1,000) (1,000) | | | - | ` , | - | - (109 000) | - (4.904.000) |
| Pension reserve (1,444,000) - (162,000) - (198,000) (1,804 | Pension reserve | (1,444,000) | - | (162,000) | - | (196,000) | (1,804,000) |
| (382,243) 4,547,452 (4,542,157) (76,445) (198,000) (651 | | (382,243) | 4,547,452 | (4,542,157) | (76,445) | (198,000) | (651,393) |
| Restricted fixed asset funds | | | | | | _ | |
| Fixed asset | | | | | | | |
| · , | | 3,948,192 | 6,570,001 | (302,017) | 439,970 | - | 10,656,146 |
| DfE Group capital grants 10,222 216,653 - (213,525) - 13 | | 10,222 | 216,653 | - | (213,525) | - | 13,350 |
| Capital - (150,000) (150,000) - | | 150.000 | _ | _ | (150.000) | _ | _ |
| | | | | | | | |
| 4,108,414 6,786,654 (302,017) 76,445 - 10,669 | | 4,108,414 | 6,786,654 | (302,017) | 76,445 | - | 10,669,496 |
| Total Restricted funds 3,726,171 11,334,106 (4,844,174) - (198,000) 10,018 | | 3,726,171 | 11,334,106 | (4,844,174) | - | (198,000) | 10,018,103 |
| Total funds 4,803,071 11,354,921 (4,847,755) - (198,000) 11,112 | Total funda | 4 803 071 | 11 354 921 | (4 847 755) | _ | (198 000) | 11,112,237 |

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

18. Statement of funds (continued)

Total funds analysis by academy

Fund balances at 31 August 2022 were allocated as follows:

| | 2022 £ | 2021 £ |
|---|-------------------------|---------------------------|
| Britannia Education Trust | 2,338,557 | 2,246,741 |
| Restricted fixed asset fund Pension reserve | 10,413,691 (519,000) | 10,669,496 (1,804,000) |
| Total | 12,233,248 | 11,112,237 |

Total cost analysis by academy

Expenditure incurred by each academy during the year was as follows:

| | Teaching and educational support staff costs £ | Other support staff costs £ | Educational supplies £ | Other costs excluding depreciation £ | Total 2022 £ | Total 2021 £ |
|-------------------------------------|---|--------------------------------------|------------------------|---|--------------------|--------------------|
| Britannia Village Primary School | 1,801,177 | 935,675 | 290,462 | 395,134 | 3,422,448 | 2,899,549 |
| Royal Wharf Primary School | 777,467 | 500,508 | 132,676 | 265,202 | 1,675,853 | 913,443 |
| Britannia Education Trust | - | 272,082 | 55,877 | 162,239 | 490,198 | 732,746 |
| Academy Trust | 2,578,644 | 1,708,265 | 479,015 | 822,575 | 5,588,499 | 4,545,738 |

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

19. Analysis of net assets between funds

Analysis of net assets between funds - current year

| | Unrestricted funds 2022 £ | Restricted funds 2022 | Restricted fixed asset funds 2022 | Total funds 2022 £ |
|--|------------------------------------|-----------------------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------|
| Tangible fixed assets | _ | - | 10,413,691 | 10,413,691 |
| Current assets | 1,123,031 | 1,674,387 | - | 2,797,418 |
| Creditors due within one year | 17,171 | (476,032) | - | (458,861) |
| Provisions for liabilities and charges | - | (519,000) | - | (519,000) |
| Total | 1,140,202 | 679,355 | 10,413,691 | 12,233,248 |
| Analysis of net assets between funds - price | or year | | | |
| | | | Restricted | |
| | Unrestricted | Restricted | fixed asset | Total |
| | funds 2021 | funds 2021 | funds 2021 | funds 2021 |
| | £ | £ | £ | £ |
| Tangible fixed assets | _ | - | 10,656,146 | 10,656,146 |
| Current assets | 1,094,134 | 1,587,969 | 13,350 | 2,695,453 |
| Creditors due within one year | - | (435,362) | - | (435,362) |
| Provisions for liabilities and charges | - | (1,804,000) | - | (1,804,000) |
| Total | 1,094,134 | (651,393) | 10,669,496 | 11,112,237 |

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

20. Reconciliation of net (expenditure)/income to net cash flow from operating activities

| | | 2022 £ | 2021 £ |
|-----|--|----------------------|------------------|
| | Net (expenditure)/income for the year (as per Statement of financial activities) | (435,989) | 6,507,166 |
| | Adjustments for: | | |
| | Depreciation | 356,099 | 302,017 |
| | Capital grants from DfE and other capital income | (278,444) | (216,653) |
| | Interest receivable | (1,038) | (464) |
| | Pension liability movements | 272,000 | 162,000 |
| | Increase in debtors | (92,330) | (231,858) |
| | Increase in creditors | 40,670 | 168,457 |
| | Loss on disposal | - | 1,920 |
| | Donated fixed assets | - | (6,570,001) |
| | Net cash (used in)/provided by operating activities | (139,032) | 122,584 |
| 21. | Cash flows from investing activities | | |
| | | 2022 | 2021 |
| | Dividends interest and rants from investments | £ | £ |
| | Dividends, interest and rents from investments | 1,038 | 464 (441,890) |
| | Purchase of tangible fixed assets Capital grants from DfE Group | (113,644) 278,444 | 216,653 |
| | Not call provided by ((read in) investing activities | 405.000 | (224.772) |
| | Net cash provided by/(used in) investing activities | 165,838 | (224,773) |
| 22. | Analysis of cash and cash equivalents | | |
| | | 2022 £ | 2021 £ |
| | Cash in hand and at bank | 2,364,146 | 2,337,340 |
| | Total cash and cash equivalents | 2,364,146 | 2,337,340 |
| | • | | |

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

23. Analysis of changes in net debt

| | At 1 September 2021 £ | Cash flows £ | At 31 August 2022 £ |
|--------------------------|--------------------------------|-----------------|---------------------------|
| Cash at bank and in hand | 2,337,340 | 26,806 | 2,364,146 |
| | 2,337,340 | 26,806 | 2,364,146 |

24. Pension commitments

The Academy Trust's employees belong to two principal pension schemes: the Teachers' Pension Scheme England and Wales (TPS) for academic and related staff; and the Local Government Pension Scheme (LGPS) for non-teaching staff, which is managed by London Borough of Newham. Both are multi-employer defined benefit schemes.

The latest actuarial valuation of the TPS related to the period ended 31 March 2016 and of the LGPS 31 March 2019.

Contributions amounting to £60,211 were payable to the schemes at 31 August 2022 (2021 - £50,731) and are included within creditors.

Teachers' Pension Scheme

The Teachers' Pension Scheme (TPS) is a statutory, contributory, defined benefit scheme, governed by the Teachers' Pension Scheme Regulations 2014. Membership is automatic for full-time teachers in academies. All teachers have the option to opt-out of the TPS following enrolment.

The TPS is an unfunded scheme to which both the member and employer makes contributions, as a percentage of salary - these contributions are credited to the Exchequer. Retirement and other pension benefits are paid by public funds provided by Parliament.

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

24. Pension commitments (continued)

Valuation of the Teachers' Pension Scheme

The Government Actuary, using normal actuarial principles, conducts a formal actuarial review of the TPS in accordance with the Public Service Pensions (Valuations and Employer Cost Cap) Directions 2014 published by HM Treasury every 4 years. The aim of the review is to specify the level of future contributions. Actuarial scheme valuations are dependent on assumptions about the value of future costs, design of benefits and many other factors. The latest actuarial valuation of the TPS was carried out as at 31 March 2016. The valuation report was published by the Department for Education on 5 March 2019. The key elements of the valuation and subsequent consultation are:

- employer contribution rates set at 23.68% of pensionable pay (including a 0.08% administration levy)
- total scheme liabilities (pensions currently in payment and the estimated cost of future benefits) for service to the effective date of £218,100 million and notional assets (estimated future contributions together with the notional investments held at the valuation date) of £196,100 million, giving a notional past service deficit of £22,000 million
- the SCAPE rate, set by HMT, is used to determine the notional investment return. The current SCAPE rate is 2.4% above the rate of CPI, assumed real rate of return is 2.4% in excess of prices and 2% in excess of earnings. The rate of real earnings growth is assumed to be 2.2%. The assumed nominal rate of return including earnings growth is 4.45%.

The next valuation result is due to be implemented from 1 April 2023.

The employer's pension costs paid to TPS in the year amounted to £376,164 (2021 - £307,725).

A copy of the valuation report and supporting documentation is on the Teachers' Pensions website (https://www.teacherspensions.co.uk/news/employers/2019/04/teachers-pensions-valuation-report.aspx).

Under the definitions set out in FRS 102, the TPS is an unfunded multi-employer pension scheme. The Academy Trust has accounted for its contributions to the scheme as if it were a defined contribution scheme. The Academy Trust has set out above the information available on the scheme.

Local Government Pension Scheme

The LGPS is a funded defined benefit pension scheme, with the assets held in separate trustee-administered funds. The total contribution made for the year ended 31 August 2022 was £176,000 (2021 - £138,000), of which employer's contributions totalled £137,000 (2021 - £108,000) and employees' contributions totalled £ 39,000 (2021 - £30,000). The agreed contribution rates for future years are 21 per cent for employers and 5.5 - 12.5 per cent for employees.

As described in note the LGPS obligation relates to the employees of the Academy Trust, who were the employees transferred as part of the conversion from the maintained school and new employees who were eligible to, and did, join the Scheme in the year. The obligation in respect of employees who transferred on conversion represents their cumulative service at both the predecessor school and the Academy Trust at the balance sheet date.

Parliament has agreed, at the request of the Secretary of State for Education, to a guarantee that, in the event of academy closure, outstanding Local Government Pension Scheme liabilities would be met by the Department for Education. The guarantee came into force on 18 July 2013.

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

CPI rate +0.1%

CPI rate -0.1%

24. Pension commitments (continued)

Principal actuarial assumptions

| | 2022 % | 2021 % |
|--|------------------|-----------|
| Rate of increase in salaries | 3.95 | 3.90 |
| Rate of increase for pensions in payment/inflation | 2.95 | 2.90 |
| Discount rate for scheme liabilities | 4.25 | 1.65 |
| Inflation assumption (CPI) | 2.95 | 2.90 |
| Inflation assumption (RPI) | 3.95 | 3.90 |

The current mortality assumptions include sufficient allowance for future improvements in mortality rates. The assumed life expectations on retirement age 65 are:

2022

5,000

(5,000)

2021

59,000

(60,000)

| | Years | Years |
|--|----------|-----------|
| Retiring today | | |
| Males | 21.4 | 21.4 |
| Females | 24.1 | 24.0 |
| Retiring in 20 years | | |
| Males | 23.0 | 22.90 |
| Females | 25.7 | 25.6 |
| | | |
| Sensitivity analysis | | |
| | | |
| | 2022 | 2021 |
| | £000 | £000 |
| Discount rate +0.1% | (43,000) | (69,000) |
| Discount rate -0.1% | 44,000 | 68,000 |
| Mortality assumption - 1 year increase | 58,000 | 130,000 |
| Mortality assumption - 1 year decrease | (56,000) | (125,000) |

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

24. Pension commitments (continued)

Share of scheme assets

The Academy Trust's share of the assets in the scheme was:

| The Academy Trust's share of the assets in the scheme was. | | |
|--|---------------------------|---------------------|
| | At 31 August 2022 £ | At 31 August 2021 £ |
| Equities | 816,000 | 713,000 |
| Gilts | 98,000 | 96,000 |
| Property | 227,000 | 112,000 |
| Cash and other liquid assets | 73,000 | 66,000 |
| Alternative Assets | 178,000 | 181,000 |
| Total market value of assets | 1,392,000 | 1,168,000 |
| The actual return on scheme assets was £56,000 (2021 - £120,000). | | |
| The amounts recognised in the Statement of financial activities are as follow | s: | |
| | 2022 £ | 2021 £ |
| Current service cost | (380,000) | (247,000) |
| Interest income | - | 16,000 |
| Interest cost | (28,000) | (38,000) |
| Administrative expenses | (1,000) | (1,000) |
| Total amount recognised in the Statement of financial activities | (409,000) | (270,000) |
| Changes in the present value of the defined benefit obligations were as follows: | ws: | |
| | 2022 £ | 2021 £ |
| At 1 September | 2,972,000 | 2,361,000 |
| Current service cost | 380,000 | 247,000 |
| Interest cost | 49,000 | 38,000 |
| Employee contributions | 39,000 | 30,000 |
| Benefits paid | (7,000) | (6,000) |
| Actuarial (gains)/losses | (1,522,000) | 302,000 |
| At 31 August | 1,911,000 | 2,972,000 |

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

24. Pension commitments (continued)

Changes in the fair value of the Academy Trust's share of scheme assets were as follows:

| | 2022 | 2021 |
|----------------------------|-----------|-----------|
| | £ | £ |
| At 1 September | 1,168,000 | 917,000 |
| Actuarial (losses)/gains | 35,000 | 104,000 |
| Interest income | 21,000 | 16,000 |
| Employer contributions | 137,000 | 108,000 |
| Administration expenditure | 39,000 | 30,000 |
| Benefits paid | (7,000) | (6,000) |
| Administration expenditure | (1,000) | (1,000) |
| At 31 August | 1,392,000 | 1,168,000 |

25. Operating lease commitments

At 31 August 2022 the Academy Trust had commitments to make future minimum lease payments under non-cancellable operating leases as follows:

| | 2022 £ | 2021 £ |
|--|-----------|-----------|
| Not later than 1 year | 416 | 416 |
| Later than 1 year and not later than 5 years | 1,040 | 971 |
| | 1,456 | 1,387 |

26. Members' liability

Each member of the charitable company undertakes to contribute to the assets of the company in the event of it being wound up while he/she is a member, or within one year after he/she ceases to be a member, such amount as may be required, not exceeding £10 for the debts and liabilities contracted before he/she ceases to be a member.

Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 31 August 2022

27. Related party transactions

Owing to the nature of the Academy Trust and the composition of the Board of Trustees being drawn from local public and private sector organisations, transactions may take place with organisations in which the Trustees have an interest.

Expenditure Related Party Transaction

During the year Britannia Education Trust made 2 donations to the West Silvertown Foundation. The first transaction was in January 22 for £16,865 in relation to the Foundation's Family plus project. A second transaction was entered into in July 22 for £6,561 in relation to the Foundation's summer project. These are related party transactions due to Helen Fernandes (a trustee) being the CEO of the West Silvertown Foundation. In entering into this transaction the Academy Trust did not comply with the requirements of the Academy Trust Handbook 2021. The transactions have been retrospectively reported to the ESFA by the Trust. Due to the fact that the Trust breached £20k in cumulative transactions with the Foundation during the financial year, prior approval was needed from the ESFA. The outcome of this request is awaited.